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SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
VIRTUAL MEETING 

MONDAY, DECEMBER 7, 2020 
UN-APPROVED 

 
SB Members Virtually Present: Alison S. Manugian, Chair; Joshua A. Degen, Vice Chair; Rebecca H. Pine, Clerk; John R. 
Giger, Member; John F. Reilly, Member 
Also Virtually Present:  Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant; Melisa Doig, HR Director; 
Patricia Dufresne, Town Accountant; Michael Hartnett, Tax Collector/Treasurer; Hannah Moller, Assistant Tax 
Collector/Treasurer; Megan Foster, Assistant Assessor; Tom Delaney, DPW Director 
 
Ms. Manugian called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.  
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT 

1. Mr. Haddad said that there were no specific town actions relative to COVID. He said he had not heard of any issues 
with the Town Hall being open by appointment only.  
 

2. Mr. Haddad said that Groton had 54 cases in the last 14 days. He said that the percent positivity rate for Groton was 
3.88% which had been increasing. He said that based on this information, he would keep protocols in place and 
revisit it again after the holidays. Ms. Pine asked if Town Hall being closed was creating a hardship for anyone. Mr. 
Haddad said that he wasn’t aware of any hardships adding the drop box out back had been working thus far.  
 

3. Mr. Haddad said that the Affordable Housing Trust had recommended unanimously that Richard Perini be 
appointed to serve a vacancy they had. Mr. Haddad reviewed Mr. Perini’s qualifications. He asked the Board to 
consider making this appointment through June 30, 2021.  
 
Mr. Reilly made a motion to appoint Richard Perini to the Affordable Housing Trust through June 30, 2021. Mr. 
Degen seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Pine-aye; Degen-aye; Reilly-aye; Giger-aye 
 

4. Mr. Haddad said that at their last meeting, the Board approved the proposed reorganization of the 
Treasurer/Collector's Office with his appointment of Hannah Moller as the Treasurer/Collector in Training. Mr. 
Haddad said that since her current position as Assistant Treasurer/Tax Collector was a union position, they needed 
to remove her from the Union and put her under contract with the Town to allow her to participate in Budget 
Deliberations and perform the duties associated with the Training Program. Mr. Haddad said that he had drafted an 
employment agreement for seven months until Ms. Moller was appointed as the Permanent Treasurer/Tax Collector 
next July. Mr. Haddad said that they would like to enter into a contract with her for Tax Collector/Treasurer in 
Training through June 30, 2021. He said that he sent an amended contract to the Board that afternoon and asked 
them to vote to ratify the contract.  

 
Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the contract as proposed. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion.  
 
Mr. Degen asked Ms. Moller if she was happy with the contract. Ms. Moller said that she was happy with the 
proposed contract.  
 
Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Pine-aye; Degen-aye; Giger-aye; Reilly-aye 
 

5. Mr. Haddad said that the Finance Team had spent the last several days reviewing the various budgets submitted by 
the department heads, boards and committees adding everyone had done a great job with their budget presentations. 
He said that three members of the Finance Committee attended all budget meetings adding Mr. Degen attended 
many also. Mr. Haddad reviewed the budget guidance he was provided.  Mr. Haddad said that they would be 
bringing them a level funded budget on December 31st. He said that there was pain in the budget. He said that the 
budget was not in balance and needed some guidance. He said that the GDRSD was still in the process of 
developing their budget and had been working cooperatively with the Town. He said that for planning purposes, he 
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was using the anticipated budget they had in their five-year projection last year. In FY 2022, the Assessment was 
estimated to be $24,171,732. Based on their projections, this was to be an increase of 5.81% (or $1,328,618). Mr. 
Haddad said that the issue was that the original FY 21 Assessment was $22,843,114, however, due to the use of 
their Excess and Deficiency Fund to offset last year's budget, their actual assessment was $22,020,595. Mr. Haddad 
said that in order to fund the budget at their projection would require an increase of $2,151,137 over the FY 21 
Assessment or an increase of 9.77%. Mr. Haddad said that this would cause a budget deficit of $731,683. He said 
that to balance the budget, he could only set aside an increase of $1,419,545 or 6.45%. Mr. Haddad said that he 
needed further guidance from the Select Board prior to finalizing the budget.  He said that to cut the municipal 
budget further would mean major reductions in services.  

 
Ms. Manugian said that she needed to understand what a portion of that $731K would mean in reductions to the 
municipal budget. Mr. Haddad said that he provided GD with budget projections on Friday adding GD was working 
to get the Town an idea of numbers. Mr. Robertson said that budget reviews were excellent adding the departments 
knew their budgets. He applauded the talent that worked for the Town. He said that it was so early in the process 
adding this was at least a 6% increase in GD’s budget. He said that they needed to see where the schools ended up 
with free cash also. He said it was just too early to look at reductions on the town side just yet. Mr. Haddad said that 
because it was early and he had to present a budget by December 31st, he had set aside $1.4M for the schools and 
could put together a list of estimated reductions for when the time came to review that. Ms. Manugian said that what 
had said made sense. Mr. Haddad said that he was going to provide a list of what they cut to get to the $15.1M 
budget and would also provide a list of priority items to be replaced. Ms. Pine said she thought it was a good idea to 
wait a bit. She said she had mixed feelings about publicizing a list of possible reductions and didn’t know when the 
right time was to present a list of such. Mr. Giger said that should it be necessary to cut the budget more, he said it 
behooved them to prioritize how to do that now. He said it would cause people to get excited but shouldn’t leave it 
to the last minute. Mr. Degen said that Mr. Haddad had not yet detailed what cuts had already been made and 
cautioned them to release any premature lists of potential cuts. He said they still had plenty of time to put together a 
list and wouldn’t be rushed. Mr. Haddad said that he would begin to put together a list should they need to discuss 
further cuts at a later date to Mr. Giger’s points. Mr. Haddad said that he would continue to discuss this with the 
Board. He thanked the Finance Team for all their help and hard work last week.  
 

6. Mr. Haddad reviewed the Board’s schedule for the next couple of meetings.  
 
Mr. Giger asked if there was a plan for looking a fee reductions/waiver and was concerned they hadn’t discussed 
how best to handle this. Ms. Manugian said that she and Mr. Haddad had talked about looking at whole categories 
instead of by a case-by-case basis. Mr. Haddad said that in looking at estimated receipts for next year, he said that 
Ms. Dunbar was going to ask for a fee increase in transfer station fees adding that liquor licenses/CVL licenses were 
going to be the only ones that were going to be looked at across the board and not a case-by-case basis. Mr. Giger 
mentioned PPP loans that local small businesses received and should be something they consider taking into 
consideration. Mr. Degen said that PPP loans were for keeping people whole on payroll and did not agree that 
businesses should be penalized for obtaining such a loan. Ms. Pine said that the program was made available and 
shouldn’t have any bearing on what they would be considering next week. Mr. Giger said that everyone needed to 
be aware of this and about questions that may be raised relative to PPP loans and fee waiver/reductions. Ms. Pine 
said it was incumbent on them to make it clear there was no connection between possible fee reductions and PPP 
loans.  

 
TRANSFER STATION FEE PROPOSAL 
Mr. Haddad said that as part of the budget process, they were tasked with looking at revenue at the Transfer Station to see if 
they could close the gap between revenue and expenses. He said that Ms. Dunbar was tasked with looking at revenue and had 
a proposal for the Board.  
 
Ms. Dunbar said that she had been tasked with looking at ways to close the gap between revenue and expenses at the 
Transfer Station. She said that one way to do this was to look at sticker and bag fees. Ms. Dunbar explained how she started 
by comparing Groton’s fees to 17 other communities within the Commonwealth with Transfer Stations. She explained a 
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spreadsheet she had prepared on this. Ms. Dunbar said that the mean average on sticker fees was $134/year adding that 
Groton currently charged $60. Ms. Dunbar explained that if they raised sticker fees from $60 to $80, they would see a 
potential increase in revenue of $23K based on the no change to the current 1532 households that use the Transfer Station. 
Ms. Dunbar explained that if they were to increase all bag fees, they would see a potential increase of $41K in revenue. Mr. 
Haddad said that based on this, they had increased estimated receipts by $40K in the FY22 budget.  Ms. Dunbar said that the 
lowest cost in town for curbside pickup was $42/month or $504 annually. She said that people who used the Transfer Station 
could still see a savings of $125/year based on an example she had provided.  
 
Mr. Degen said that he used curbside pickup and spent $600/annually. He said that a 5-person household would use more 
than 2 bags per week and thought that number was a little low. He said that they were well below their neighbors in Ayer in 
Littleton when it came to their fees. Mr. Degen said that as a compromise, because tax payers were subsidizing the Transfer 
Station, in the following year in subsequent years, they could raise stickers by $5 and bag fees by .50 cents also. Ms. Pine 
said that they were still low compared to the other towns and thought they should enact this proposal. She said that they 
should also revisit this again next year. She said that they also should be looking at their comp towns to see how they 
compare. Mr. Giger said it behooved them to put together a profit and loss for the Transfer Station. Mr. Haddad said that 
they could update one they had already. Mr. Reilly asked where they were with other fees such as tv’s, etc. Mr. Delaney said 
that those other fees were increased in 2017 adding they were in line with other communities. Mr. Robertson said that what 
surrounding towns paid was important but they needed to know on an apples to apples based on their community use. Mr. 
Delaney said that people would start to look for new stickers in April. Mr. Haddad said that if they were inclined to accept 
the proposal, they would want to make this effective May 1, 2021. Mr. Degen said he would vote for a fee increase but 
thought they should have a public hearing on this. Ms. Manugian said that there was comfort with a fee increase and thought 
a public hearing might be a good thing to do.  
 
MINUTES 
Ms. Manugian asked for a motion to approve the meeting minutes of November 21, 2020 and November 28, 2020 as 
presented. Mr. Degen made the motion. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Pine-aye; Degen-aye; 
Giger-aye; Reilly-aye 
 
 
Ms. Manugian adjourned the meeting at 8:11pm.  
 
Approved:  _____________________________    _________________________________ 
           Rebecca H. Pine, Clerk    respectfully submitted:       
         Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant 
Date Approved:  


